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Honiton Town Council

Minutes of the meeting of Honiton Town Council held at the Senior Citizens’ Centre, New Street, Honiton on Monday the Fourteenth day of April 2008

Members present

	St Michael’s Ward
	St Paul’s Ward

	Cllr V C Whitlock   (Town Mayor)
	Cllr Miss V Ash ***

	Cllr A Boom
	Cllr R E Coombs

	Cllr Mrs S A Casson
	Cllr R A Farnham

	Cllr P Fleming
	Cllr P Halse ***

	Cllr R H Gaughan
	Cllr Mrs V A Howard

	Cllr M McGuire
	Cllr Mrs M D Morgan

	Cllr Mrs J F McNally
	Cllr Mrs E  M Tirard

	Cllr M J Teare
	Cllr C T Tratt ***


*** = Also District Councillor


The period of prayer before the meeting commenced was led by Rev Peter Robinson

 
191.  Apologies for absence.

Apologies for absence had been received from Cllr Holloway (Sick)

192.  To receive and confirm as a correct record the minutes of the Council meeting held on 

10th March 2008.

The minutes having been circulated prior to the meeting were approved and signed as a true record.

193.  Reports from County and District Councillors. 

Cllr Boote thanked the Council for the notes prepared for him and advised the meeting that he had raised the issue of the A35 bypass with HATOC but it had been felt that this issue would have more impact at a full Council meeting. It had therefore been booked in as a minute at both the East Devon District Council meeting in July and the next full Devon County Council meeting. On behalf of the Council, Cllr Tirard thanked Cllr Boote for his work on this matter.

Cllr Ash advised the meeting of the work she has been undertaking since being appointed Culture Champion and how heartened she had been by the amount of involvement of young people in the district. She is now preparing a new cultural strategy for the next 2‑3 years.

Cllr Halse updated the meeting on work progressing on both the Local Development Framework and also specific developments for Exmouth and Seaton.

194.  Public question time 

None had been received.

195.  Police report.

P. C. Atyeo advised there had been 74 recordable crimes since the last meeting against 99 twelve months ago.  Among these were 10 burglaries, the majority being in garages where some had been forced but others had been left insecure.

Average crimes in Honiton and surrounding parishes for the 12 months to March averaged 4 a day.

P.C. Ayteo had been unable to access the information on PACT but would update Councillors at the next meeting. Cllr Teare advised P.C. Ayteo about recent reports of anti‑social behaviour behind Yew Tree Close and that the Council had forwarded PACT cards to the residents to report this to the police.

196.  Declarations of interest in items on the agenda.

Cllr Teare – Item 11 – resident of Gittisham Vale Estate.

Cllr Morgan – Item 12 – resident on A35.
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197.  Correspondence received 
Devon County Council 

1.
Devontalk magazine Spring 2008

2.
Newsletter No 4

3.
Letter re Devon Strategic Framework for Health & Social Care including a document summary of work done – “The Way Ahead”

4.
Invitation to meetings to explore ideas on “The Way Ahead” including Exeter on 23rd April

East Devon District Council 

5.
Forward plan 1st March – 30th June

6.
The Knowledge17th March

7.
The Knowledge 20th March

8.
The Knowledge 4th April

9.
Working Together in East Devon

10.
East Devon Local Development Framework : Pre‑Submission Draft Statement of Community Involvement; and Update on Production of Other Local Development Framework Documents

11.
Letter from Head of Planning & Countryside Services regarding allotments in Honiton

Meetings

12.
Corporate Overview Committee 20th March

13.
Executive Board 26th March

14.
Executive Board – papers – 26th March

15.
Scrutiny Committee 2nd April

16.
Development Control Committee 8th April

Others

17.
Thank you letters re Grants : Honiton Library; Chamber of Commerce; Community College; Victim Support

18.
Letter from resident asking about disabled parking in the High Street

19.
DAPC advice : Under new regulations, the Chairman and Vice Chairman of the Council cannot be chosen from co‑opted members

20.
DAPC Newsletter March/April 08 including proposed changes to Quality Status scheme

21.
Town & Parish Standard March 2008

22.
DIS Extra 17 March 2008

23.
RD&Express March 2008

24.
Fieldwork (CPRE) March 2008

25.
B2B March 2008

26.
RegenSW e‑bulletin March 2008

27.
Honiton Local Action Group minutes 6th March 08

28.
Devon Rural Transport Partnership Newsletter Winter 08

29.
Inforegio News January & February 08

30.
Local Councils Update April 08
Cllr Coombs queried the response (item 11) regarding allotments for Honiton. There was a need to continue to look for alternative sites for this growing demand. It was agreed to refer this matter to the Policy committee in June.

All other correspondence above was noted.

Late correspondence 8th‑14th April 2008

Devon County Council 

a.
Information re Local Involvement Network for Devon (LINk) including details of community road show in Honiton on 28 April.

b.
Recommendations re Boundary Committee Review of Future Unitary Structures including : findings from consultation; proposal to create one unitary authority for Devon; outline of proposed Local Community Boards.

c.
Details of the Joint Strategic Needs Assessment of health and social care including a sample profile for Kingsbridge.

d.
Correspondence regarding Joint Strategic Needs Assessment of health and social care enclosing profile for Honiton and feedback form.

East Devon District Council

e.
The Knowledge issue 46 including an article on the East Devon Civic Day held in Honiton on 8th April.
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f.
Recommendations re Boundary Committee Review of Future Unitary Structures – the creation of two new unitary authorities and the expansion of the two existing unitary authorities.

g.
Notice of meeting of the Council on 16th April including full set of minutes of Council and Committees.

h.
Notification of Road Closure Order – Honiton Carnival Procession – 25th October – Honiton High Street.

Other

i.
Draft programme for NALC National Conference 20th – 22nd May.

j. 
DISExtra Issue 681 

k.
Notification from Harris & Harris that the delayed road closure at Waterleat Avenue will now take place for the 2 weeks from 9th to 20th June.

l.
Thank you letters re HTC grants from Honiton Players and Honiton Band.

m.
Notification of introductory meetings of Local Action for Rural Communities 18th April and 21st April.

n.
Letter from Devon Primary Care Trust responding to HTC complaint about the handling of the closure of Honiton MIU.

o.
Notification and agenda of meeting of Honiton Local Action Group 17th April being attended by Meg Booth from Area East Highways.

p.
Copy of Business to Business (B2B) April 2008 Issue 37.

q.
Copy of April newsletter from East Devon CVS.

Cllr Boom noted the information on the Joint Strategic Needs Assessment (items c & d) and asked whether consultation meetings could be held in East Devon. Cllr Whitlock understood that the initial meetings would be followed up by wider consultation and the Clerk was instructed to follow this up.

All other correspondence above was noted.

198.  Mayor’s Announcements, for information only.

The Mayor, the Town Crier and some Councillors took part in the Sports Relief run on 16th March.

The Mayor had seen off Allan Rowe on his triple marathon and had written a letter of support.

Visit to Honiton Museum since its reopening.

The Mayor thanked all Councillors for their good wishes during the recent illness of his wife.

199.  To receive the list of cheques in February 2008, at page 58, for £7973.54 and in March 2008, at page 59, for £16016.42.

The lists were signed as a true record.

200.  To receive a report and discuss the implications of the Boundary Committee’s review of local authorities in Devon.

The Clerk had circulated a report outlining the situation regarding alternative unitary proposals for the county. Cllr Whitlock had been assured that the views of the Town Council would be welcome at any time and that, whatever the outcome, the role of the Town Council would be enhanced. The Town Clerk had written to the Chief Executive of East Devon District Council indicating the Town Council’s wish to be involved in any discussions regarding the disposal of property and assets. It was stressed that any increased responsibility for Honiton Town Council must have the funding to support it.

Cllr Teare noted that travel to work areas appeared to be a key factor. In the past Exeter has been very separate although many Honiton people worked and shopped there and contributed to the economy of the city. Cllr Ash felt that it was imperative that the vitality of the villages and communities of East Devon be kept. 

Cllr Halse outlined the likely process of a shadow authority for a year or so during any transition. Cllr Boom asked whether there would be an opportunity for proportional representation to be introduced at this time. 

Cllr Whitlock proposed that a questionnaire be drafted by himself and the Clerk and circulated to Councillors for comment before being published in the Talk of the Town and on the Council website to canvass opinions of the residents of Honiton. This was seconded by Cllr Tirard and was RESOLVED.

Signed Chair
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Cllr Whitlock proposed that an audit be undertaken by the Clerk of which authorities and organisations deliver services to Honiton. This was seconded by Cllr Tratt and was RESOLVED.
The Clerk was thanked for such a clear and concise report.

201.  To discuss the Gittisham Vale boundary with Gittisham Parish.
Cllr Whitlock outlined the anomaly which has the natural boundary of Honiton at Hayne Lane but the official boundary running through Gittisham Vale Estate. Cllr Teare stated that people living on the estate felt that they lived in Honiton and had no connection with the village of Gittisham. Cllr Whitlock confirmed that East Devon District Council would welcome a proposal to overcome this situation.

Cllr Whitlock proposed that Honiton Town Council write to the residents of the Gittisham Vale Estate to canvass their opinion as to whether the boundary should be changed. This was seconded by Cllr Teare and was RESOLVED.
The Clerk was also instructed to write to both East Devon District Council and Gittisham Parish Council to inform them of this survey.

Once the survey was complete, Councillors would consider this matter further taking account of the views of the residents. At the same time they would reconsider the current ward structure within Honiton.

202.  To note progress on the Honiton Eastern Bypass/A35.
Cllr Morgan expressed her thanks to Cllr Boote for the work he is doing on the eastern bypass. She felt however that there was a continued need to press for safety measures on Kings Road and Monkton Road and that this would have no harmful effects on discussions relating to a bypass as these were two separate issues. The safety measures were now urgently needed and there was also the ongoing problem of reuniting an isolated part of the town with the rest of the community. There had been a number of accidents over the past few weeks and she wanted to see safety measures reinstated on the priority funding. Councillors supported this view and were particularly concerned that the crossing promised for Monkton Road had still not been installed.

Cllr Farnham asked about the Traffic Management Plan for Honiton and the Clerk was instructed to chase the outstanding report from the Highways Agency, expressing the Council’s great frustration and extreme anxiety that this matter has taken so long.

203.   To note the response from East Devon District Council regarding the tollgates at the Copper Castle.

The Town Clerk had circulated a report outlining the response from the Assistant Building Surveyor regarding the third tollgate. Cllr Coombs felt that East Devon District Council were putting obstacles in the way of reinstating this gate by quoting factors not mentioned previously. Cllr Tratt reminded the meeting that it had been agreed at a site meeting to put the third gate back. Cllr Teare proposed that Cllrs Coombs and Tratt should go to look at the condition of the gate and that the Clerk should then be instructed to write to East Devon District Council asking for the gate to be installed as agreed. This was seconded by Cllr Tirard and was RESOLVED.

204.   To note discussions regarding the possibility of a third market day for Honiton.
Cllr Whitlock advised Councillors of a meeting which had taken place with the Clerk, Cllr Tratt, Mr Bob Buxton and Mr Terry Farebrother prior to the Local Action Group meeting with Area East Highways. Mr Farebrother had outlined that he currently had a waiting list for market pitches and also had ongoing problems with maintaining the Farmers’ Market. He felt this could be overcome by the introduction of a third market on Thursdays, which was permitted under the Charter. He was consulting with market traders.

Councillors agreed that this should be raised with the Chamber of Commerce and that retailers in Honiton should be consulted.

205.  Reports from Members with Special Responsibilities

Cllr Tirard – Tourist Information Centre

Cllr Tirard reported that footfall remained good and that there had been an increase due to the availability of bus passes, which also brought an income. The TIC was also acting as the box office for Honiton Festival and there was a need to make people more aware of the facility to book for other attractions and events. Internet access was now available to the general public and the TIC manager was developing closer co‑operation with other TICs. Consideration was being given to a monthly article in the local press highlighting forthcoming events. 
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Cllr Tirard – Honiton Festival

Cllr Tirard reported that the newly designed website was up and running and that planning for the Festival (14th – 24th May) was well advanced.

Cllr Tirard – Roundball Woods

Cllr Tirard reported that work was being carried out including the fencing which had been delayed by bad weather. The Clerk and Cllr Fleming were visiting the woods shortly with Mr Richard Howe and Cllr Tirard and all other Councillors were welcome to join them.

Cllr Halse left the meeting

Cllr Boom – The Glen

Cllr Boom reported that, following a recommendation by East Devon District Council, he had submitted a pre‑application to the Lottery Parks for People funding. This had been well received and discussions were continuing.

Cllr Coombs ‑ Footpaths

Cllr Coombs outlined the continuing problems at Ducks Path. Repairs had been agreed but had been delayed. There was a need to make an Order before the Definitive Map Review. This would be raised by the Clerk during the forthcoming Walkabout and would be put on the next agenda of the Planning Committee.

Cllr Coombs also raised the issue of the frontager at Wadmore Lane who had asked Honiton Town Council to withdraw its belief that it was a highway. Devon County Council had written in support. This would be discussed at the next General Purposes meeting.

Cllr Howard – Twinning

Cllr Howard advised the meeting that the next Twinning meeting would be held at 7.30 on 9th May.

Cllr Casson – Hospital League of Friends

Cllr Casson informed Councillors that the AGM was imminent and there was a need for more people to be involved. The renal unit would have 8 stations running twice a day 6 days a week and this could increase to 12 stations in the future. The building work was now only 6 days behind and progressing well.
206.  Twinning Visit to Gronau 27th – 31st August 2008

Following discussion it was agreed that travel expenses for the twinning visit would be paid for the Mayor, the Town Clerk and the Town Crier.

207.  To appoint a new PP3 Liaison Officer following Cllr Gaughan’s resignation.

Cllr Whitlock thanked Cllr Gaughan for his very dedicated and thorough work in this role and asked that any Councillors interested in taking on this responsibility talk further with the Town Clerk.

208.  To appoint a new Council representative for the Chamber of Commerce committee following Cllr Tirard’s resignation.
Cllr Whitlock thanked Cllr Tirard for all her work in a number of capacities with the Chamber of Commerce. It was proposed that Cllr Whitlock be appointed the Council representative and this was duly carried.

209.  The Town Mayor closed the meeting at 8.35 p.m.

Signed Chair
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